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Abstract 
In the Albanian environment, both academic and prof essional, there is 
an increased attention towards the establishment of  systems, or rather 
the assessment of appropriate systems for measuring  performance, and 
in this context, how will these systems contribute to the management 
of organizational performance. In this paper, the c oncept of the 
performance management is based on the premise that  the way how 
performance should be considered and measured depen ds on the 
organization’s goals and purposes.  
 
As we know, the purpose of a performance measuremen t system is to 
provide the data that will be gathered, analyzed, p rocessed, reported 
and, finally, used by the management to help them m ake good business 
decisions. In our context performance management is  “a comprehensive 
management process framing the continuous improveme nt journey, by 
ensuring that everyone understands where the organi zation is and where 
it needs to go to meet stakeholder needs” (Statemen t on Management 
Accounting). So the ultimate goal of performance ma nagement is to 
achieve sustainable organizational performance. 
 
Performance measures can be grouped into two basic types: those that 
focus on the results (outputs or outcomes, such as competitiveness, 
financial performance, etc) and those that focus on  the determinants 
of these results (such as quality, flexibility, res ource utilization, 
and innovation). 
 
The purpose of this paper is to shed light on how d o the Albanian 
manufacturing companies measure their performance, focusing only on 
the footwear manufacturing industry, and if there i s an appropriate 
approach towards more sophisticated systems of perf ormance 
measurement, seeking a the right balance between th e use of financial 
and nonfinancial measures. 
 
Keywords : performance measurement, performance indicators, balanced 
scorecard 



Naco-Demiraj, 509-519  

MIBES 2011 – Poster                                                     

 

 

 

510

Introduction 
For many years, organizations have been relying hea vily on financial 
performance measurements for their decision making process, but 
literature and research in fields such as accountin g and management 
control shows that non-financial performance measur ements should 
influence managers and their day-to-day decisions t o a higher extent 
(Chapman 2005, Kaplan and Norton 2001, Collier 2006 , Merchant & Stede 
2007). 
 
The financial measures alone in performance measure ment and control 
systems are not sufficient for strategic decision-m aking as they are 
unable to ensure full convergence between managemen t decisions and 
actions (Parker, 1979; Maciariello and Kirby, 1994) . 
 
During the last decade there has been an increase i n published 
research concerning the balance between financial a nd non-financial 
performance measurements. Some authors have argued that financial 
performance measurements within companies usually f ocus on short-
sighted solutions, while the opposite logic would b e that non-
financial performance measurements can be seen as m ore strategic on 
the long run. 
 
Kaplan and Norton (1992) developed an innovative mu lti-dimensional 
corporate performance scorecard known as the Balanc ed Scorecard. It 
provides a framework for using multiple key perform ance indicators 
that are intended to supplement traditional financi al measures with 
operational measures such as customer satisfaction,  internal business 
processes, and learning and growth activities. 
 
Balanced scorecard is a step towards bridging the ‘ short-term 
operational controls’ to the ‘long-term vision and strategy’ of 
companies. The implementation of the Balanced Score card is a process 
whereby the organization’s strategy is translated i nto a set of key 
performance indicators (Kaplan and Norton, 1996). 

 

The purpose of this paper is to look at the perform ance measurement 
indicators from a practical perspective, trying to make a connection 
with Balanced Scorecard technique, and all this in the Albanian 
context. 
 
Research question/Problem statement 
 
Recent academic literature suggests that organizati ons should give 
more priority to non-financial measures in their pe rformance 
measurement systems that they should use new perfor mance measurement 
approaches such as the balanced scorecard, and that  measures should be 
in harmony with other factors such as, strategy, or ganizational 
structure, etc. Professional literature suggests th at managers should 
design performance measurement systems that include  financial and non-
financial indicators. 
 
In our paper we test if the performance measurement  systems used in 
Albania are in line with relevant literature. To ac hieve that, we have 
examined which are the measures used by the Albania n manufacturing 
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companies 1, classified these measures into categories, and as sessed the 
extent to which these companies use performance inn ovations such as 
balance scorecard. We have taken an exploratory app roach in order to 
gain deeper knowledge about what the problem really  consists of, and 
to further understand the phenomenon. Our questions  include "what", 
"how" and "why" which means that they are both desc riptive and 
explanatory in their nature. 
 
How do Albanian companies measure performance today ? Are they more 
inclined to use financial measures or non-financial  ones? 
 
What are the new performance measurement approaches  used by Albanian 
manufacturers? 

 

For our research we have selected the footwear manu facturing industry. 
We selected this industry because it is one of the main exporting 
industries in the country, contributing to 30.6% of  total national 
exports. Characteristics of footwear manufacturers are similar to 
those of clothing and textiles industry: stable mac roeconomic 
indicators, proximity to European markets, rapid re sponse to the 
orders of buyers and a competitive workforce. Anoth er reason for this 
choice is that in the Albanian economic reality the y are the most 
vulnerable and the most threatened because of compe tition which is not 
the case with companies operating in other sectors of the economy. 
 
A sample of 5 big Albanian manufacturing companies from the footwear 
industry was used to determine the current state of  performance 
measurement systems in this sector. A protocol of q uestions was 
directed to the influential persons in the manageme nt of companies 
that make up the sample in this paper. More specifi cally, 
manufacturers were asked to what extent they use va rious performance 
measures, whether they have a performance measureme nt system in place 
and if so, what type of system, and whether or not they had an 
enterprise planning system or any information syste m to support their 
PMS. 
 
To achieve a significant result the selection of th e subjects taken 
into consideration was made based on the following criteria. The study 
is focused on the largest footwear companies which realize 50% of the 
product of this industry in Albania, with which we have personal 
professional connections, an important factor to ac hieve a good 
communication with our subjects. These connections “opened doors” and 
offered the opportunity to interview people within the companies which 
work closely with performance measurement on a dail y basis and that is 
a major reason for utilizing these contacts. 
  
Research methodology 
In our research we have taken a qualitative approac h. With the 
selected companies that agreed to take part in the study, qualitative 
in-depth interviews were conducted to find out how those companies 
handle performance measurement and the reasons for handling it the way 
they do. 

                                                           
1
 The footwear manufacturing industry 
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Each company’s situation is likely to be unique. Ev en though these 
companies operate in the same economic sector, they  offer different 
products and operate in different markets. This is the reason why they 
could handle performance measurement differently, a nd there are surely 
differences in how successful they are. Because of these differences a 
qualitative approach seems suitable in order to ach ieve our purpose. 
Choosing a qualitative approach has also given us t he opportunity to 
be flexible (Jacobsen, 2002), enabling us to handle  new aspects of the 
problem we wanted to address. 
 
Interviews of the persons in each company were cond ucted based on a 
structured protocol of questions, in order that the  process of data 
collection could be interactive. 
 
The protocol of questions was divided into four sec tions. Section A 
solicited information on the background and size of  the respondent’s 
organization. Section B, solicited information rega rding the 
importance placed on different performance measures  by Albanian 
manufacturing companies by asking them to indicate to what extent they 
used 13 common performance measures. Section C was pertaining to the 
performance measurement approach adopted by the org anization and 
whether they were planning to implement a new appro ach in the 
foreseeable future. They were then asked whether th ey reviewed 
performance measures regularly, who was responsible  for decision 
making regarding the implementation of new PM’s and  ISO accreditation. 
In the last section, Section D, participants were a sked questions 
about their organizations’ information system. In p articular, they 
were asked if they had a specialized software or sy stem to support 
their PMS. Respondents were asked to evaluate on a five point scale 
the level to which their information system support ed eleven specific 
PMS reporting factors. 
 
We tried to interview persons rather high up in the  company hierarchy 
that were involved in the strategic decision making  process, so that 
they could provide us with in-depth answers regardi ng how the company 
deals with performance measurement and we were give n the possibility 
to interview people who worked directly with matter s related to 
performance measurement on a daily basis. 
 
A possible weakness of choosing a qualitative appro ach is that 
although we provide examples of how performance mea surement is handled 
within these companies in particular, we cannot mak e any 
generalizations about performance measurement in ge neral. 
 
Findings Analyses  
 

Respondent Organization Profiles 
 
As mentioned earlier, the selected companies are am ong the biggest of 
their industry and carry out most of their business  activity abroad, 
so it is only logical that they must respond not on ly to domestic 
developments but also to global ones. Given that th ey operate in such 
a context it was believed that these organizations would be more 
inclined to use sophisticated information and manag ement systems for a 
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more effective and suitable decision making process , not only on the 
short-term but also on the long-term. 
  
Of the companies making up the sample, one is a loc ally-owned company, 
two of them are joint-ventures of foreign and local  investors, and the 
other two are subsidiaries of foreign companies. Th e size of the 
companies varied greatly, from 100 to 6.000 employe es, while annual 
sales ranged from 2 million to 20 million of Euros.  
 

Performance Measures 

 

When listing the performance measures to be rated b ased on the 
frequency of use they were divided into these categ ories: financial, 
production, sales and customer satisfaction, and hu man resources. 
Participants were asked to state the frequency of u se of each measure 
using a scale from one to five, one being daily and  five being never. 
The mean results from this section were then tabula ted. Table 1 takes 
a preliminary look at the extent to which organizat ions used the top 
ten most used performance measures (from 13 measure s tested). They are 
dominated by production measures (7), followed by f inancial measures 
(2) and lastly human resource measures (1). 

 

Rank Performance measure Mean 

1 No of units produced 1.97 
2 Total sales revenue 2.44 
3 Amount of finished goods inventory 2.55 
4 Rate of production defects 2.71 
5 Amount of raw material inventory 2.75 
6 No of worker injuries 2.81 
7 Cost control  2.92 
8 Cost of goods sold 2.94 
9 No of customer orders completed 2.95 

10 Gross profit margin 2.99 

 

Performance Measurement Approach 
 
The traditional models for Performance Measurement,  based on 
accounting systems and financial information such a s the activity-
based costing, were not included in the research be cause relevant 
literature emphasizes the inadequacy of these model s for current 
managerial needs. 
 
The models tested were according to the three typol ogies defined by De 
Toni & Tonchia, 2001 (vertical, balanced and horizo ntal) see table 1. 
Vertical architectures are models that are strictly  hierarchical (or 
strictly vertical), characterized by cost and non-c ost performances on 
different levels of aggregation, till they ultimate ly become economic-
financial. 
 
Balanced architectures are models that are balanced  scorecard or 
tableaux de bord , where several separate performances are considere d 
independently; these performances correspond to div erse perspectives 
(financial, internal business processes, customers,  learning/growth) 
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of analyses, that, however, substantially remain se parate and whose 
links are defined only in a general way (Kaplan and  Norton 1992, 1996) 
 
Horizontal architectures (by process) are models wh ich are focused on 
the value chain and consider the internal relations hip of 
customer/supplier 
 

  
Vertical  

Strictly  
hierarchical 
model  

     

 Balanced    Balanced 
scorecard 
models  

  

 

 

Frustum 
Models 

  

  

Horizonta
l  

       

 

 

Internal 
external 
performanc
es models Models 

related to 
value 
chain  

 

Selected models based on these typologies took into  account the size 
of the companies which were interviewed. Referring to the literature 
and the characteristics suitable for certain sizes of organizations, 
we selected models which suited to SMEs. Next we ex plain the methods 
and characteristics that were tested in the footwea r sector. 
 
Balanced Scorecard (Kaplan and Norton 1992, 1996). This is the most 
popular model both in the literature and in practic e. It aims to 
provide management with balanced measures based on four perspectives. 
The first one is the Financial Perspective, i.e. th e company's ability 
to make profits (return on capital, profitability).  The second one is 
the Customer Perspective, which is evaluated using direct and indirect 
measures. Direct measures involve surveying custome rs and gathering 
their opinions regarding topics such as company ima ge, customer 
perception or product/service customer satisfaction . The third 
perspective is the Internal Process Perspective, i. e. the lead 
measures are linked to the organizational business processes, which 
are defined by the key processes the company must e xcel in to achieve 
a competitive advantage (e.g. all the processes fro m product 
development to the sales service supplied to custom er). The last 
perspective is the Innovation and Learning Perspect ive, i.e. the 
company's ability to develop continuous improvement  and add value 
using continuous learning. Each of these perspectiv es is linked to 
different types of organizational objectives, measu res and activities 
supporting improvement. 
 
Integrated Performance Measurement System (Bititci et al. 1997). The 
authors defined the Integrated Performance Measurem ent System (IPMS) 
as ‘the information system which enables the perfor mance management 
process to function effectively and efficiently’. T he model underlines 
two main aspects of the performance measurement sys tem: Integrity, 
which is the ‘ability of the performance measuremen t system to promote 
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the integration of various areas of business’; and Deployment, which 
‘refers to deployment of business objectives and po licies throughout 
four levels where the higher level becomes a stakeh older of the lower 
level’ (Bititci et al. 1997). This classification m akes it possible to 
define the most appropriate type of performance mea sures, which are 
classified in internal, external, capability and le arning measures. 
 
Organizational Performance Measurement (OPM) (Chenn ell et al. 2000). 
This model was developed based on three principles:  Alignment, i.e. 
the selected performance measures support the align ment between 
people's actions and company strategy; Process thin king, i.e. the 
measurement system makes reference to the process m onitoring, control 
and improvement systems; and Practicability, i.e. a t any level in the 
company there is a consistent process for identifyi ng measures that 
should be considered and for ensuring the quality a nd suitability of 
data. The framework is based on two key management constructs, namely 
Zone of management and Open systems theory. The fir st construct 
describes three zones of management (strategic, tac tical and 
operational) with different authority, responsibili ty and 
accountability. The second one focuses on the compa ny's environment, 
using stakeholder satisfaction analysis. In this mo del, the most 
important indicator is stakeholder satisfaction. 
 
All the models analyzed are balanced. This dimensio n is particularly 
important, and it is explicitly underlined to diffe rentiate these 
models from more traditional models, which only foc us on financial 
aspects. As mentioned above, the balanced approach is one of the main 
dimensions of recent models, and it aims to show an  integrated 
snapshot of the whole organization. 
 
The use of process-oriented performance measurement  is increasing, 
particularly in the most recent models. This is pro bably an answer to 
the need to integrate the organization and to the i ncreasing 
importance of business processes to satisfy stakeho lder requirements. 
 
The decrease in the attention to strategic alignmen t seems to be 
accompanied by an increase in the focus on stakehol ders in the more 
recent models. This does not mean that the importan ce of strategic 
alignment is decreasing, but that stakeholder orien tation is becoming 
more critical. In fact, PMS has to ensure that stak eholders needs, 
strategy and organization remain aligned to maximiz e the stakeholders’ 
satisfaction. 
 
Table 2 shows the result from the third section of the survey. 60% of 
the companies (3 of them) did not state what approa ch they used. 
Interestingly, none of the respondents planned to a dopt a new 
performance measurement approach in the near future  and 80% (4) 
indicated that they consider Balance Scorecard not adequate for their 
needs. 
 

Performance Measurement Approach 

Average 
Number of 
employees 

 

Average 
Turnover 
in Euro 

Integrated Performance Measurement NA NA 
Organizational Performance Measurement NA NA 
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Balance scorecard 4.500 20 mil 
Other 2.000 3.2 mil 

 

The respondents were asked to rank the different pe rspectives in their 
performance scorecard in terms of their importance.  From the financial 
perspective emerges as the most important (90%), fo llowed by 
customers’ perspective (40%), shareholders’ perspec tive (30%), 
internal business perspective (20%), and learning a nd growth 
perspective (10%).  
 
Performance measures are regularly reviewed by 20% of the respondents 
(1 company) once a year and the remaining 80% did n ot review them on a 
regular basis. Another notable point is that the re spondent, who 
reviews measures once a year, uses the Balanced Sco recard technique 
but remarked that they considered their PMS ineffec tive due to their 
need for more measures. 
 
Lastly, this section of the survey solicited inform ation on the 
organization’s ISO accreditation, whether they were  accredited and 
what ISO number if they were. The responses came ba ck with 40% (2 
company) ISO accredited and 20% not, two was in the  process of being 
endorsed. The ISO numbers for 9001 for quality mana gement but not 
14001 for environmental management systems. 
 
The respondent companies admitted that they want to  balance profit, 
growth, and control through their present performan ce measurement and 
control systems. Other objectives of performance ma nagement systems 
are balancing short-term results against long-term capabilities and 
growth opportunities, balancing opportunities and m anagement 
attention, and balancing the motives of human behav ior.   
 
Organization’s Information System 

 

This section of the survey was designed to gather i nformation about 
the companies’ information system. In particular, w hether they use a 
specialized software or system, it was also to dete rmine how well 
their information system support different performa nce measurement 
system factors. It was determined that 100 % of the  respondents’ do 
not have a specialized system. Respondents’ answers  were split fairly 
evenly in regard to whether or not their PMS was su pported by a 
software system. 60% were supported, 40% were not. The supporting 
software/systems were, for the most part, of an in- house nature. 
 
The last question in this section required responde nts to state how 
well their current information system supported cer tain PMS factors 
using a five-point scale ranging from no support (1 ) to excellent 
support (5). The factors and their mean values are shown in Table 3. 
The mean value was lowest for the factor ‘employee performance data 
collection’ (2.60). At the other end of the spectru m, the highest mean 
value was for the factor ‘financial data collection ’ (4.34). These 
findings suggest a tendency for information systems  to support 
financial factors better than non financial ones. 
 
Supportiveness of Information Systems to PMS factor s 
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Performance Measurement Systems Mean 

Employee performance data 2.60 
Quality measurement data  2.73 
Non-financial data  3.11 
Accessible performance information  3.24 
Relevant performance reporting  3.34 
Operational data  3.45 
Supply chain management  3.50 
Sales performance data  3.87 
Timely reporting  4.15 
Financial data  4.34 

 

Conclusions 
 

There not many papers dealing with the state of per formance 
measurement in Albania. The purpose of this researc h paper was to 
conduct a study focusing in manufacturing organizat ions focusing on a 
specific sector of manufacturing industry. Recent a cademic literature 
on performance measurement systems stresses the nee d to depart from 
traditional management accounting techniques which focus mainly on 
financial measures and measure non-financial assets  as well. 
 
Although the low response rate does not support sta tistical analysis 
or any generalization of the findings, certain obse rvations can be 
made. The findings of this study with regard to per formance measures 
used on a regular basis by the Albanian manufacturi ng (footwear 
industry). We have found that the ten most frequent ly used measures 
were dominated by financial measures, whereas this study shows that 
production measures are most regularly used by Alba nian’s footwear 
manufacturers. 
 
The study attempted to assess what performance meas urement approaches 
were commonly adopted by those manufacturers. 80% o f them use old 
traditional systems, that are, far away from the co ntemporary methods 
like Balanced Scorecard and IPMS. Results from this  study show big 
differences between approaches the companies use. I nterestingly, no 
organization that completed the survey was planning  on adopting a new 
performance approach in the foreseeable future and a clear majority 
(80%) considered their current PMS effective. This appears 
contradictory to comments in the literature, where it is maintained 
that more emphasis on nonfinancial measures is requ ired before a PMS 
will become entirely effective. ISO accreditation w as most frequently 
attained, private companies also had a higher tende ncy to be 
accredited (80%). In accordance with the recommenda tions of current 
literature, 80% of Albanian manufacturers who respo nded do not review 
their performance measures regularly.  
 
It appears that although Albanian manufacturers are  aware of the need 
for more effective performance measurements, they a re not planning to 
implement modern performance measurement systems. T he research results 
show that Albanian companies still consider financi al performance 
measures as more important than non-financial ones.  
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We point out that companies have to put more effort s in implementing 
and using performance management systems to measure  performance 
systematically and provide useful information to de cision-makers. 
 
In this paper, we have investigated the current pra ctice regarding the 
performance management systems used by manufacturin g companies, with a 
focus on the requirements of Balanced Scorecard. Th ere is not likely 
to be greater acceptance of the Balanced Scorecard as a strategic 
management and performance management tool. What do es the future hold? 
There is a need for more future research about the impact of Albanian 
managerial culture on the necessity of adopting mor e balanced 
performance measurement systems, which focus not on ly on financial 
indicators, but give the right importance to non-fi nancial indicators 
as well. 
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APENDIX – COMPANIES PROFILE 

 
Albaco Shoes 
Albaco Shoes was founded in 1992. Operations began with the production 
of uppers for sport shoes. It has steadily expanded  and had a major 
reinvestment in 2001. The company started to raise its ambitions built 
around an efficient partnership with its partner, C ofra Ltd, 
headquartered in Barletta, Italy. The firm is certi fied with Quality 
Management Certified ISO 9001:2000- Certificate nr.  52. Production 
processes are advanced, and include assembly lines with new process 
innovations introduced from the automotive industry  and robotic 
equipment.  
 
Adelchi / DoniAnna 
The Albanian-Italian partnership of Italian firm Ad elchi with Donianna 
is a “win-win” proposition for both firms. Initiate d as a small joint 
venture, today it has grown into three large sized factories with a 
total daily production of 10,000 pairs destined mai nly for the US 
market and supplying customers such as Federated De partment Stores, 
Rack Room Shoes and Kenneth Cole. Shoes produced by  this joint venture 
are proudly branded as of Albanian origin. 
The newest factory established by this partnership is Albanian Shoes 
Corporation, which will purchase and sell goods of Albanian origin 
directly to US customers. The annual sales of Alban ian Shoes 
Corporation is projected to reach 20 million Euros.  
 
Fabrika e Kepuceve Tirana shpk (Filanto) 
Filanto is an Italian company with over 6,000 emplo yees. The company 
has a worldwide strategic focus and a strong centra l marketing 
organization. Its Albanian subsidiary was establish ed in 1991 as a 
100% foreign-owned investment. A major reinvestment  was made in 1997. 
The company produces shoes and uppers. Total capita l invested in 
Albania is in the tens of millions of US dollars an d it employs over 
1,500 staff in two locations in Tirana. 10,000 pair s of shoes produced 
daily are exported. 
 
GAMA 
Gama is a locally-owned company and was established  in Tirana in 1996. 
The company produces finished shoes, shoe uppers an d bags, and employs 
around 200 staff. Their emphasis is on producing hi gh quality products 
for export to Italy in competition with China and I ndia. From Italy, 
Gama’s products are distributed throughout the EU. 
 
Albagroup / River Group 
Albagroup was established in Tirana June 1997. The company is 
producing shoe uppers. The number of employees in t he company is 
around 100. The company is 100%-owned by Italian pa rent company River 
Group. Products are marketed in Italy and then dist ributed across the 
EU. 
 


